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Friends Provide Support for Graduate Student 

Research Projects at Florissant 

This year, the Friends of the Florissant Fossil Beds are supporting two graduate stu-

dents who are beginning Master’s thesis projects about Florissant’s Eocene geology 

and paleontology. They are doing field work at Florissant with their thesis advisors, 

and the monument’s Paleontologist Emeritus Dr. Herb Meyer is also on both of 

their thesis committees. The work will continue into the coming academic year as 

they complete their theses, and they will summarize their findings in a future 

Friends newsletter. 

 

Ariana Miranda is a graduate student at Temple University, and she was a paleon-

tology intern at Florissant in 2016. Working under her advisor Dr. Dennis Terry, 

she is examining layers of the Florissant Formation that preserve ancient soils 

known as paleosols. Dr. Terry has also worked in collaboration with the monu-

ment’s project in Peru.  

 

Stephanie Tkacik is a graduate student at the University of Colorado Boulder. She is 

working to collect sediments that contain the teeth of very small mammals such as 

rodents and rabbits. 

Her advisor is Dr. Ja-

elyn Eberle, whose 

work at Florissant 

with other students 

over the past 20 years 

has tripled the number 

of fossil mammal spe-

cies. 

  

The students and their 

advisors were all to-

gether at the monu-

ment on the morning 

of June 22, when the 

Friends presented 

them with their 

awards. Each student 

received a stipend of 

$3,000 from the 

Friends to  

The Friends presented stipend awards to two graduate       

students on June 22. Left to right, Dr. Herb Meyer, Dr. Dennis 

Terry, Ariana Miranda, Friends President Patty Glatfelter, 

Stephanie Tkacik, and Dr. Jaelyn Eberle.  
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help support their research, which will take place both in the field at Florissant and in the labs at their univer-

sities. The Friends are grateful to the Colorado Springs Mineralogical Society and the Lake George Gem and 

Mineral Club, which provided a portion of the funding for the stipend awards. The Friends presented stipend 

awards to two graduate students on June 22. Left to right, Dr. Herb Meyer, Dr. Dennis Terry, Ariana Miran-

da, Friends President Patty Glatfelter, Stephanie Tkacik, and Dr. Jaelyn Eberle.  

 

Message from Ariana Miranda 

 

My first time in Florissant Fossil Beds National Monument (FLFO) was in the summer of 2016 when I was 

hired as a summer intern. At the time, I was a fresh graduate from Temple University, having earned a Bache-

lor of Science in Geology with a focus in paleontology. The previous year I had completed my field geology 

course in Olduvai Gorge, Tanzania, where I learned about hominid and Pleistocene mammal evolution. Dur-

ing my internship at FLFO, I photographed fossil sites throughout the monument and documented changes 

from previous years for the Inventory & Monitoring (I&M) 

project. I eventually used the historic I&M data to analyze if 

the condition of fossil sites were changing over time. Based 

on my analysis, I submitted my first abstract for the annual 

meeting of the Geological Society of America (GSA) in Octo-

ber 2016. 

 

In the ensuing years, I worked in environmental consulting, 

but my desire to earn a Master’s degree always pervaded. So 

in 2021, during a vacation to Colorado, I visited FLFO again 

and thought of the possibility of a thesis based on Florissant’s 

paleosols. Paleosols are fossilized soils that have been turned 

into rock over millions of years. They can preserve climate 

signatures of the ancient landscape, like how cold or warm the 

climate was or how much it rained. Understanding the condi-

tions of the late Eocene Florissant is crucial since the world 

transitioned from ‘hothouse’ to a ‘icehouse’ climate and 

caused a minor extinction. My graduate research can also be 

used to understand the growing conditions of the Florissant 

fossil Sequoia stumps and compare them to coastal redwood, 

Sequoia sempervirens, the only living member. I greatly ap-

preciate the Friends of the Florissant for the opportunity to 

fund my research for both my fieldwork and to present my 

conclusions later this year at the GSA annual conference in 

Pittsburgh.  

Message from Stephanie Tkacik 

 

I’m visiting the Florissant Fossil Beds National Monument for the first time this year to conduct fieldwork on 

my master’s thesis with my advisor, Dr. Jaelyn Eberle. I’ve been fascinated by vertebrate paleontology for my 

entire life, and completed degrees in geology and biology at ASU in order to properly start pursuing a career 

in the field. Over the years I’ve done volunteer paleontological fieldwork in Arizona, New Mexico, and South 

Dakota, and I’m thrilled to have a chance now to do fieldwork as a researcher, aided by the generous support 

of the Friends of Florissant. 

 

The core of my project is to update the roster of fossil mammal species known from Florissant; it has not seen 

much revision for over a decade, but fieldwork has carried on through that time, leaving a trove of fossils 

Ariana Miranda, a graduate student at Temple 

University, is digging trenches in the Florissant 

Formation to expose the layers of ancient soils 

known as paleosols. 
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awaiting identification. However, some of the 

specimens are isolated, fragmentary bones which 

cannot easily be identified, as they have no diag-

nostic features. Therefore, to grow my sample size 

and the Monument’s collection of specimens, I am 

searching for more specimens both out in the field 

and in sediment collected and taken back to Dr. 

Eberle’s lab in Boulder. My focus will be on tooth 

fossils, which bear the most distinctive character-

istics that can be used to identify a specimen down 

to genus and even species level. After this, my 

secondary goal will be to use my identifications to 

analyze the site’s species richness. 

 

 

Upcoming Virtual Seminar 

Steve Veatch will do our next virtual seminar on Sunday, September 17th at 10 AM. Information will be 
forthcoming on how to register for this virtual seminar. The description follows.  

Exploring the Geology of the Pikes Peak Region 

Through this educational and multimedia program, 
participants will learn about the geological features, 
rocks, minerals, and mines of the Pikes Peak region. 
Participants will gain insight into the region's past 
and ancient life forms through the fossil record. Dis-
cussions, questions, and sharing observations will 
help deepen understanding of the geological con-
cepts covered. Anyone interested in the geological 
history of this region will enjoy this class. 

Instructor bio:  

Steven Veatch has contributed chapters to these 
three books: Field Trips in the Southern Rocky 
Mountains, USA, Field Guide 5; The Paleontology 
of the Upper Eocene Florissant Formation, Colora-
do; and The World’s Greatest Gold Camp: An Intro-
duction to the History of the Cripple Creek and Vic-
tor Mining District. His articles and on science and 
history have been published in magazines and news-
papers. His poetry has been published in Kansas 
City Voices, The Betsie Current, Ute Country News, 
and Colorado Life. He holds a BS in Business Ad-
ministration from Colorado State University-Pueblo, 
a MA in Management from Webster University, and 
a MS in Earth Science from Emporia State Universi-
ty. He is based near Interlochen, Michigan. 

Stephanie Tkacik, a graduate student in geology at the     

University of Colorado Boulder, is collecting Eocene fossil 

mammals from the Florissant Formation. 
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A Note from Your Admin Team 

By Patty Glatfelter  

 

The Monument had a busy summer of serving visitors and providing enrichment programs to educate and 

develop a deeper appreciation of the Florissant Fossil Beds. Gary Censoplano and our two Scientists in the 

Parks interns, Ashlynn Little and Dale Ligon, engaged hundreds of interested tourists and Teller County resi-

dents two times a month at the Woodland Park Farmers Market in June, July and August. This continues to be 

a valuable outreach where the Friends can lend support. 

 

Art in the Park was staffed by Friends’ volunteers Michelle Melville-Speck, Cheryl Petersen and John 

Schwabe. Enthusiastic visitors participated in artistic projects that the visitors could take home. The projects 

combined art and education with no previous experience required. Additional volunteers for next summer are 

encouraged to contact Michelle Melville-Speck through the Friends’ website: www.fossilbeds.org. The time 

commitment is approximately 3-4 hours one to two times per month. 

Our all-volunteer board is actively seeking volunteers to provide legal, financial and grant-writing expertise 

from our larger Friends’ membership. If you, as a Friend, have skills setting up a legacy donor fund or would 

enjoy providing new educational offerings through the Friends year-round, you are more than welcome to 

join our mission. Currently more than a dozen board members are passionate about our local National Monu-

ment and would appreciate your input. The time commitment is flexible, with only one two-hour board meet-

ing expected per month via zoom or occasionally in person. Assumption of additional responsibilities is under 

the volunteer’s control. If you have the energy and some type of expertise that you feel you can contribute to 

our effort, please reach out to Patty Glatfelter via the www.fossilbeds.org website to explore your options. Let 

us get to know you and see if it would be a good fit. It can enrich your life and the vitality of the Fossil Beds. 

Volunteerism is what keeps the National Park System engine running nationwide.  

Newsletter Opening! 

The Friend's Board wishes to thank Troy Ruiz for the amazing job he has done with our newsletter for several 
years. Each issue is better than the last. We wish Troy well as he leaves the newsletter editor's position. We 
hope that all he is planning on doing will be fun and fulfilling. 
 
The Friend's Board is now looking for a new editor. Troy is willing to mentor someone as to how he has pro-
duced the newsletter over the years. If there is a member out there who would like to help, please contact Sal-
ly McCracken at sammckind@aol.com. 
 

Dr. Herb Meyer Retires from the Florissant Fossil Beds National 

Monument on July 31, 2023.  

On Saturday, July 1st, the staff from the Florissant Fossil Beds and the Friend's Board hosted a retirement 

party for Dr. Meyer. During the party, many tributes were paid to Dr. Meyer including an announcement from 

the interim Superintendent, Dr. Nick Famoso, stating that the Paleontology offices in the lab area and offices 

of the Paleontology division at the Visitor Center were dedicated in honor of Dr. Herbert W. Meyer on his 

retirement as the "Herbert W. Meyer Paleontological Research Center." 

 

Below is a National Park Service article detailing Dr. Meyer’s illustrious career. 

http://www.fossilbeds.org
http://www.fossilbeds.org
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Fifty Years of Adventure in Paleobotany: A Tribute to Herb Meyer 
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By Mark Harter, FLFO Volunteer Ranger, Astronomy Lead 
 

Summer is one of the best times to view the night sky because there are so many wonderful seasonal astrono-

my opportunities of which to take advantage. Plus, the warmer summer nights make it much more enjoyable 

than those cold January nights! All of this rings true, especially for summer astronomy at the Florissant Fossil 

Beds National Monument, and we have two recent exciting activities to share with the Friends readers! 

 

First, we finally had a clear night of astronomy viewing on July 21 for our monthly FLFO Night Sky program 

with the Colorado Springs Astronomical Society (CSASTRO). After four straight months of cancellations due 

to inclement weather (highly unusual), the weather offered clear skies (a few early clouds and distant light-

ning to contend with). There was an estimated public crowd of 320 people, with 12 CSASTRO telescopes and 

astronomers in the FLFO parking lot.  This was the largest crowd FLFO has had in the post-pandemic era 

(since 2019)! A great time was had by all viewing the summer classics including the rich celestial objects in 

Sagittarius, the Summer Triangle (Deneb, Altair, Vega), Leo, Cassiopeia, Andromeda Galaxy, planets 

(Mercury, Venus, Mars), a couple of fast-moving satellites, and some shooting stars. Overall, a pretty good 

night, and we hope to repeat it on our next public FLFO Night Sky program on August 19.  Please come out 

and join us! 

 

Second, August 12-13 was the peak of the annual Perseids Meteor Shower, the biggest meteor shower of the 

year. Perhaps some of you were able to get to a dark sky to witness this yearly spectacle of meteors entering 

the earth’s atmosphere as debris from Comet Swift-Tuttle, which look like fireballs (also called ‘shooting 

stars’). Technically, the Perseids Meteor Shower is active from mid-July through the end of August, but it 

peaks around August 11-13 as the Comet Swift-Tuttle passes closest to Earth on its approach around the sun. 

It was a new moon during this time which provided dark sky background, with the best views from midnight 

to sunrise on each of those nights, and some reports of 50-75 meteors sighted per hour. Florissant and Teller 

County are in a prime position to view the Perseids because of our mid-latitude location and high altitude 

which reduces atmospheric hazing and light pollution. If you missed the Perseid Meteor Shower peak, you 

can still see some meteors through August (just not as many or as bright, and at a reduced rate). From a his-

torical perspective, the 1971 Perseid Meteor Shower inspired John Denver to write the song ‘Rocky Mountain 

High’, which references the Perseid Meteor Shower in the chorus, “I’ve seen it raining fire in the sky”. The 

song, of course, went on to be a Gold record, and in 2007 the Colorado General Assembly made it Colorado’s 

official song. For planning purposes, the next major meteor showers this year are the Orionids (October 20-

21) which are a medium-strength shower of 10-20 meteors per hour, and the Leonids (Nov 17-18), which 

some years can produce major shower strengths.   

 

-------------- 

 

Mark Harter is a Florissant resident, and as an FLFO Volunteer Ranger leads the FLFO astronomy events. He 

is a retired military Veteran (Air Force) and works at the United States Space Force at Peterson Space Force 

Base, CO.   

Summer Astronomy - Florissant Fossil Beds Night Sky 
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Rendezvous 

Florissant Fossil Beds National Monument, Colorado 

 

By Steven Wade Veatch 

 

 

Returning to the massive stone stump, 

among the quaking aspens and green pines 

where pasque flowers floored the forest, 

I counted tree rings of stone—survivors. 

 

As the birds sang and squirrels chattered, 

the moment bloomed into an alchemy of time—a rendezvous  

of the primal past with the afternoon’s warm present. 

In a blaze of thought I wondered 

what mark will I leave behind? 

 

 

 

 

 

The “Big Stump” at the Florissant Fossil Beds National Monument. Photo by S. W. Veatch. 
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By Linda Dolven, Rocky Mountain Conservancy 

 
The late summer is here and fall season is coming. The Florissant Fossil Beds Bookstore has had record-

setting sales for 2023. Rocky Mountain Conservancy supplies our bookstore and others in Colorado and 

Wyoming with unique merchandise that is not available in other retail stores. These items include many 

that are specific to each individual location and after the sales, RMC then returns a percentage of the re-

ceived funds to their bookstores as direct financial aid. 

 

We do have a large order in for delivery in the coming weeks to replenish what has been sold. A new ship-

ment of night sky items: coffee mug, beverage (wine) tumbler, gaiters, bandanas, and socks. There is a 

broad selection of night sky t-shirts and hoodies in stock. Dr. Meyer's paleo books are always on our 

shelves along with a wide selection of geology books and an excellent selection of National Park books and 

games. Park ranger trucks are available on one of our tables. 

 

The bookstore has ordered and will receive a new shipment 

of field guidebooks for identifying birds, wildflowers, trees, 

mammals, fish, and Scats and Tracks books. A new shipment 

of Hiking Sticks for added safety along our trails will soon 

be available. A couple of the latest items in our store are 

hand puppets and mini building blocks (they are adorable!). 

Finger puppets, puzzles, Wild Tribute Butterfly, and Stump 

multicolored Tee shirts are still available and selling well. 

Wild Tribute gives back 4% of the sales of the t-shirts to the 

Monument. 

 

Please stop by soon to see our merchandise and all our little 

treasures inside the visitor center at the "Fossil Beds". 

Christmas is just around the corner. Thank you so much for 

your continued support. 

 

 

Record-setting Sales for the Bookstore 
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On June 9, 2023, the Colorado Springs Mineralogical Society presented the Friends of Florissant Fossil Beds 

Board with an $800 check to help support Florissant Fossil Beds National Monument interns this summer. A 

big thank you to the Colorado Springs Mineralogical Society Board members for their support. During the 

Colorado Springs Mineralogical Society General Assembly on July 20, 2023, Florissant Fossil Beds GIS in-

terns Ashley Martinovich and Paityn Schlosser are the program speakers. Their program will be on their sum-

mer project of re-mapping portions of Florissant Fossil Beds. 

 

Each year, the Colorado Springs Mineralogical Society invites our Board and the Florissant Fossil Beds NM 

park service staff to set up an informational table during their annual Pikes Peak Gem, Mineral, and Jewelry 

show. It is an excellent opportunity for us to share information with the public and provide educational exhib-

its and displays related to the Fossil Beds. This year’s show mineral was copper and the venue was Norris 

Penrose Event Center. 

 

The Friends of Florissant Fossil Beds were set up in the educational area with many children's activi-

ties. Some of the many activities were mineral/crystal, fossil and rock digging, gold panning, and fossil pup-

pet making. The Friends of Florissant Fossil Beds provided a table of plastic embossed fossil templates to do 

etchings including replicas of some of the many fossils found at the Monument. Both children and the parents 

got to sit and relax while creating a Master Piece for their refrigerator. 

 

 

Colorado Springs Mineralogical Society Donates to the Friends 
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A loud shout out for Cheryl Petersen, Michelle Melville-Speck  and John Schwabe(Friends Board Members) 
for re-establishing the Art in the Park program at the Florissant Fossil Beds National Monument. The pro-
gram had been established Prepandemic , organized by local NPS volunteers. It was quite successful for sev-
eral years. The program stopped operating during the covid closures. 
 
Re-stablishing the program was a way the Friends of Florissant Fossil Beds could contribute  a hands-on, out-
door, “nature-based” experience for Park visitors. 
 
Some adults, but mostly  children participated in the experience. The Park visitors could do wildlife and leaf 
crayon rubbings, great for the youngest crowd. Older children did water color and colored pencil  fill in draw-
ings of Florissant wildlife mammals and flowers. The wildlife images and sketching were produced by Steve 
Petersen (photographer) and Michelle Melville-Speck (artist). The images  printed  on cardstock were well 
received and turned into nice art works for the visitors. After date stamping them in the Visitor Center, the 
young artist had a nice souvenir of their time at the Fossil Beds. We are sure the images will be used for years 
to come by Park Interpretative staff. 
 
The program was twice a month,  Wednesdays 9:30 am until Noon, June through August. The average num-
ber of participants was 15-18. Special thanks for interns Ashlyn and Dale helping with the set-up and take 
down. 
 
We are in the process of evaluating the program, reaching out for more volunteers, and better communicating 
to summer youth camps with greater publicity. If you are interested in helping with this endeavor, contact 
John Schwabe, 719-689-3174. 

Art in the Park 

Volunteer Trail Crew Update August 2023 

The volunteer trail crew has ben busy this Summer. The small but dedicated crew is Ruth Gulliver, Corky 
Capps, Mark Silas and John Schwabe. With other volunteers The Volunteer Trail Crew has been functioning 
since 2010. 
 

Most of the trail work has been removing older water bars anchored with rebar, on the Saw Mill and Hans 
Loop Trails. With guidance and help from NPS Maintenance Staff (Parker and Sydney), the crew has been 
replacing the timbers with hardened native soil and decomposed granite gravel structures called rolling dips. 
They are not easily constructed, requiring a lot of pick and shovel work and trail tread grading. 
 

The rolling dips are angled, linear and crescent shaped with wide drains which will require less yearly 
maintenance. They are easier to walk on and remove the tripping hazards from exposed rebar. 
 

The crew is brushing the trails, removing small dead trees and removing any trip hazards. These include larg-
er loose gravel, roots, rock and overhead limbs. Hikers will notice the timbers that were replaced are next to 
the trails and will be removed when the project is completed this Fall. 
 

This and similar work will continue through early November. If you are interested in volunteering with the 
crew our hours are 9 am to Noon on Thursdays. Contact John Schwabe 719-689-3174 
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The Friends hosted an exhibit at the 12th Founders Symposium 

of the Western Interior Paleontological Society (WIPS) held at 

the Colorado School of Mines on March 25-26, 2023. The sym-

posium is held every other year, bringing together expert paleon-

tologists and fossil lovers to share information and learn about 

paleontology. This year’s symposium, titled “Mammals! From 

Mini to Megafauna,” featured 12 speakers who covered topics 

such as mammal evolution and ancient mammalian ecological 

diversity on species ranging from megaherbivores to bats, dogs 

and whales. The symposium also included a poster session, a 

variety of exhibits and displays, and a paleo art show and sale. 

The Friends exhibit featured display fossils from Florissant Fos-

sil Beds, including pieces of petrified wood, ancient plants and 

insects preserved in shale, and replicas of jaw bones from mam-

mals oreodont, mesohippus and brontothere.  Monument Intern 

Hilary Cepress-McLean also demonstrated the methods she is 

using to prepare museum specimens for an upcoming move. 
 

Caption for photo (attached separately): FLFO paleontology in-

tern Hillary Cepress-McLean speaks with WIPS symposium par-

ticipants at the Friends exhibit table. 

Friends Host Exhibit at Biennial WIPS Symposium 

Donation Corner — January 1st - June 30, 2023  

 

Christine Brand 
Clinton Cor-
ners 

NY 

Joseph and Lois Cancellare El Paso TX 

Colorado Springs  
Mineralogical Society 

  
Colorado 
Springs 

CO  

David and Carolyn Hibner Florissant CO 

Lake George Gem  
and Mineral Club 

  
Lake 
George 

CO 

Deborah Woodcock Lexington VA 

Thomas Henry Pennellville NY 

Thomas Wylie Centennial CO 

To our Donors, we are 
thankful for your gen-

erosity and support for 
our mission. Much of 
what we do, would 

not be possible  
without you. 
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Normally, I am the Paleontology Program Man-

ger and Museum Curator at John Day Fossil 

Beds National Monument (JODA), a position I 

have held since 2016. I have a BS in Geology 

from South Dakota School of Mines and Tech-

nology, a MS in Geological Sciences and a PhD 

in Earth Sciences from University of Oregon.  I 

have worked for five different museums in my 

career. I am a vertebrate paleontologist but have 

recently been researching fossil plants and in-

sects in addition to trackways. This spring and 

summer I had the opportunity to come to Floris-

sant Fossil Beds as the acting superintendent to 

fill in for Penny Wagner while she was on ex-

tended leave. I have had to be acting superinten-

dent at JODA on a few occasions, but never 

received formal recognition for doing so. As 

such, the Florissant Fossil Beds opportunity 

provided me with a way to not only get real 

proof of taking on these responsibilities, but 

also a little bit of a pay raise! While I was at the 

park (May – July 2023) I experienced a lot of 

different needs from my regular job at JODA, 

but also many different natural events than I was expecting. While I was at the park, I saw a 3-day power out-

age caused by a snowstorm, a bear by the visitor center, multiple thunderstorms, hail, tornado warning, and 

on my last day… the Fossil Beds Fire. I learned how a fees program works, and I got to work on several ad-

ministrative tasks and help keep things on track. I saw Dr. Herb Meyer off on his retirement, which was an 

honor. I also had the chance to get to know many members of the park team and the wonderful volunteers and 

especially the Friends. JODA has a small volunteer community and no Friends group to speak of. Our equiva-

lent of RMC (Discover your Northwest) fills in these gaps as best as they can, but it is hardly the same as a 

group like the Friends. My dogs and I enjoyed our time in Colorado but it is also great to be back home, even 

though the fires in the west have created grey skies. Thank you all for the opportunity to get to work with you 

all and I hope that our paths will cross again.    

 

————————————————————————— 

 

The Friends wish to heartily thank Dr. Nick Famoso for all he did in his time as Acting Superintendent.  We 

welcomed Penny Wager back on July 31st from her maternity leave.  

From Our Interim Superintendent, Nick Famoso:  

My Journey from Oregon to Colorado as Acting Superintendent 
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The Amphitheater Is a unique spot at the Monument. Located off the Ponderosa Loop it needed some TLC. 
Parker Severson, with the help of the volunteer Trail Crew, designed a new layout and with some significant 
updates.  
 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

The Amphitheater 

Interpretive Signage 

New fencing as well as new seating was 

installed for the safety and comfort       

of visitors. 

Boulders were strategically placed to  

enhance the visitor experience. 

A satisfied Parker welcomes you to stop 

by this area on your next visit to the    

Monument.  


